
SPECIAL SELECTBOARD MEETING 
MONDAY, JUNE 3, 2019 at 6:00 PM 

MEETING ROOM – WILLEY BUILDING 
 

Those present: Selectboard: Fred Ducharme, Ruth Goodrich, Michael Hogan, John Cookson and with Ted Domey by phone  
Town Employees: Michelle Leclerc, Betty Ritter  

 Community Members: Deborah Peterson, Don Mitchell, Skip Bothfeld, Marcy Martin, Andy Luce, Dean Deasy, Sandy Pond, Val 
Covell, David Covell, Jeff Haslett, Jen Miner 

 
1. Call meeting to order 6 pm by Fred Ducharme 

 
2. Approve Agenda – Betty invoice question, Mike 1st, John 2nd with the amendment.  Motion passed.   
 
3. Public Comment – No public comment. 
 
4. Fire Department Response 

a. Skip and other members of the FD to go over the violations.  One of the items that can be addressed immediately 
is the items stored in the attic.  They are thinking of renting a storage unit.  Ruth asked if there are some things 
that can be stored in the other building.  This is a way to save some money.  Betty will get the key for them.   

b. John wants to do the items that need to be addressed immediately.  Mike suggested that we send a letter to ADA 
to allow a little more time and the rest of the issues we will address in a letter to the Department of Public Safety.   
One of the other items is to get the boiler inspected.  Fred will call Shawn Fontaine tonight to get this going.  John 
and the other selectboard member will find a couple contractors and get a price on it.    

c. GFI outlets are going to be addressed. 
d. Power strip in the office needs to be taken care of. 
e. The next is the ADA which stated that we need a ramp for entrance into the building.  There is a possibility of 

moving the door with having an overhang on this in order to keep the snow off. 
f. Deborah Peterson stated that she was unable to access the pdf file from the fire dept. website.  It can be accessed 

from the Town website.  
g. John said the letter should be are working on these issues advising that we can work on and ask for an abatement.   
h. Don Mitchell suggested doing a door on the side for wheelchair accessibility.  Make an access to the side with a 

room and wheelchair access.   
i. John then addressed the issue of the dry hydrant issue and a bill for $5,000.  This is for a dry hydrant pond.  The 

Fire Department is only going to have to pay $5,000 and the rest is paid for by the dry hydrant program.  John 
wanted to know why this was not addressed to the SB for approval.  Skip did believe it was in the budget but then 
after a discussing with the Selectboard, Skip realized it was not in this year’s budget but in a previous year.  He 
was not aware that we needed to get approval.   Ruth asked who is in providing this.  Skip has the name at home.  
This is an old pond on the junction of Coits Pond Road and Houston Hill Road.  Skip has been working over a year 
on this project.   
 
Dean would like to add about delaying projects with dry hydrants.  The one up there now the hydrant is closed.  
By not going forward with this project is affecting the IOS rating.  Because of all the wet weather it will be delayed 
but wanted to be assured that he can get a check on July 1.  Betty assured him that he can get the check.  This 
would then reduce the FD budget for 2019-20 to $50,000.  If the FD finds they need an increase next budget they 
can come in for more in the 2020-2021 budget.  We do need to look at each item and make sure we don’t buy 
something if we need to take care of current items. 
 

j. John asked about the fundraising checkbook.  Skip said they don’t have to give that because it is a non-profit 
organization.  Dean said it is earmarked for training. Deborah said this provides for some schooling, but 
fortunately a lot of the classes are free from the state. Skip said that the regional training is paid out of the fund 
raising checkbook.  This was good that this was discussed as no one knew what this checking account was for.  
Mike asked for a point of order and would like to go back to the violations.   
 

k. Skip said we covered the ones that have to be done.  Now the carbon monoxide has to be hardwired.  Dean thinks 
they will go off after they leave the room because the design of the building.  Dean reached out to the agencies to 
tell them what they will be doing.  Dean said if they get a complaint then they might have some issues.  Ruth 
thinks a handicap port a potty can be used.  They are thinking about not having the building open on the 4th of 
July and this should take care of this problem.  Dean said they will be moving the meetings back to the Willey 
building because of some safety issues.   

 



l. Compressor air the pipe is too close to the exhaust.  They will fix that.  ANR asked us to close up the drains and 
clean up.  The attic will be cleaned out and move down to the 2424 Main Street.   

 
m. The O2 cylinders:  They are thinking of purchasing a new cabinet and they will able to take it with them.   

 
n. Garage door openers: we can put some type of shield on the ceiling. 

 
o. The bay lights need to be shielded. 

 
p. Suggested to make a tract above each truck with a harness and walk back and forth on each truck.  Skip said some 

of these things can easily be done.  Exit signs need to be hard wired in.  David Covell is wondering if they can use 
different signs.   

 
q. Ruth wants to let the agencies know that they will be working on them.  Skip agreed that if we send them a letter 

addressing some of the issues that this will buy us some time.  We just need to keep working on the issues.  
 

r. Betty and Dean would work on to it.  Dean wants to do it for all agencies showing that we diligently working on 
these violations.  Jen suggested that it does need the support of the Selectboard.  Mike would like to advise the 
agencies with a background and history of the building and our hopes for the future.  Ruth felt that we don’t have 
a detailed on what might be in the future.  Jeff asked when these agencies how been notified.  They have never 
been notified.  You have looked at us not in how many years.  John said that all Town buildings need to be looked 
at on a yearly basis.  Marcy said the agencies were notified only after the fire department has been looking for a 
new building.  Dean said in 2011 they contacted the specific agencies. 

 
Sandy said accountability to the town in keeping the facility in order to 2011.  How did it reach this point?  Who is 
going to be accountable for the new building?  Ruth said we need to keep taking care of this building so they will 
keep the new building clean and current.  This building was built in 1962 and the last renovations in 1993.   
 
Jeff asked by they come to the selectboard with the issues from 2011.  Dean said they did but basically the fire 
department never followed up.  In this period of time wanted to know why none of these issues were addressed.  
Ted said he remembers on the cost of everything but basically nothing further was done. 
 
Sandy wanted to feel safe and trust of the people in charge of taking care of the town.  She thinks accountability is 
good in the town.  John said thinks the selectboard should review each building.  Deb as a member of this town 
that the fire department is under the selectboard and the fire department should be accountable for their 
building.  The fire department should keep the building in check.  She realizes it’s a struggle for all volunteers.  But 
they need to prove they deserve a new building.  Ruth says there is always place for improvement and store 
things properly.  Perhaps we could put in a little extra effort to clean up the building.   
 
What about a Fire Auxiliary.  Ruth is wondering if we could form one.  Skip saying there isn’t one at this time.  
Sandy said there is a need for community support.  Mike said our town is basically a volunteer community, and 
some are energetic and some are lazy.  Deb said getting the high school kids are required to do community service 
and could this be part of their community service.  Jen stated that her and her husband used to go to the school 
and it was well received for information about the fire and ambulance.  Sandy asked if we could use the new 
building for community projects.  At this time this cannot be done due to the rough shape the building is in.  Ruth 
said this community has been volunteered orientated.   
 
Don said the lawn use to be mowed behind the 2424 Main Street on a volunteer basis and perhaps we can get 
kids in to have a barbecue and have a discussion on the fire department.  Other items could be painting the fire 
hydrants or help with signs.  Dean said they do have a junior program of kids 16 or older.  He doesn’t know how 
many kids from the school would come out to do this.  Don said sometimes getting a good person is hard to find.  
Mike suggested go to the school and get community service.     

 
5. Other Business – the other business was talked about in the Fire Department section regarding the $5,000 invoice.  This 

was discussed earlier.   
 
6. Adjourn – 7:15 p.m.  A motion was made by Mike, seconded by Ruth.  Motion carried.  We adjourn at 7:15 p.m. 

 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Betty Ritter, Town Clerk/Treasurer 
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